PIKE COUNTY WATER & SEWERAGE AUTHORITY

Regular Meeting

Minutes

April 17, 2013
The Pike County Water & Sewerage Authority held its regular monthly meeting on April 17, 2013, at 8:30 a.m. in the boardroom of the Authority’s Building at 94 Gwynn Street, Zebulon, Georgia.  Members present were: Tommy Burnsed, Chairman, presiding; Larry Lynch, Tommy Powers and Mark Whitley.  Steve Brown was not present. 
Also present were: Donna Pearson, Office Administrator and Yvonne Langford to record the minutes.

Mr. Burnsed called the meeting to order.

AGENDA

Ms. Pearson said Mr. Guy Kemp with Georgia Rural Water is on his way to be available to discuss the water issue regarding the Shackelford Road well.  He should be included under personal appearances.
MOTION
Mr. Lynch made a motion to approve the agenda with the inclusion of Guy Kemp under personal appearances.  The motion passed on a second by Mr. Powers with Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley voting for the motion.

MINUTES

Approval was given the minutes of the March 20, 2013 meeting on a motion by Mr. Powers and a second by Mr. Whitley with Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley voting for the motion.

FINANCIAL REPORT

Mr. Whitley gave the financial report noting nothing of significance.
MOTION

Mr. Whitley made a motion to accept the financial report.  The motion passed on a second by Mr. Lynch with Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley voting for the motion.

SHACKELFORD ROAD WELL

Ms. Pearson reported there had been no recent complaints or problems regarding water quality.  Mr. Huckaby tests on a regular basis for the sulfur issue and the treatment appears to be appropriate.  He is not detecting any sulfur.  They continue to use this well site a little each day and Mr. Huckaby said he is comfortable that it can be used as a back-up.
AMEND AGENDA

Mr. Burnsed said he would like to amend the agenda to include a report on a waterline break at the Peach State Airport 

MOTION

Mr. Powers made a motion to amend the agenda to include a report on a waterline break at the Peach State Airport.  The motion passed on a second by Mr. Lynch with Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley voting for the motion.

Mr. Burnsed stated there was a waterline break at the Peach State Airport on Saturday.  Ms. Pearson said Rod Wilson was called and he went immediately on Saturday night.  He went out early on Sunday and repaired the line.  Mr. Burnsed said a new customer had a contractor that was moving dirt on the lot and he broke the line.  The Authority will have to pay for the repairs but they anticipate being able to recover the charges from the contractor.  An incident report with pictures was filed and furnished to the members of the Authority.  Mr. Burnsed said the valve is on the wrong side compared to the as built.  Discussion was held with the Authority deciding to get a quote for installing a second valve on the appropriate side as identified by the as built.

OFFICE ADMINISTRATOR

Ms. Pearson reported they signed-up one new customer at Brown Station during March.  
SYSTEM OPERATOR

Mr. Huckaby’s log was reviewed. He worked 75 hours during March.

BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS

Mr. Burnsed said he may not be able to attend the conference at Jekyll Island in May.  He wanted to know whether or not another Board member would want to attend or should he try to get a refund.  Mr. Whitley said he might be able to go and Ms. Pearson will contact him if Mr. Burnsed is not able to attend.  
MOTION
Mr. Whitley made a motion to recess until Mr. Kemp arrived.  The motion passed on a second by Mr. Powers with Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley voting for the motion.

MOTION

The Authority reconvened in open session on a motion by Mr. Whitley and a second by Mr. Lynch with Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley voting for the motion.

Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley were present.

Ms. Pearson advised Mr. Kemp regarding the issues with the Shackelford Road well site.  Mr. Huckaby is treating with chlorine and is not getting any sulfur readings on the tests.    
Mr. Kemp said the odor appears to be hydrogen sulfide.  The way to treat it is with aeration. This is a unique situation because the odor with hydrogen sulfide is directly related to the Ph.  The higher the Ph the less the odor.  The Ph at this location is high.  He does not know what is causing the high Ph because normally it is caused by calcium, lime.  This location has very little. Aeration is about the only way to totally eliminate hydrogen sulfide.  Discussion continued on how an aeration system works and the expense involved.    

Mr. Burnsed said the Authority previously had been advised by the engineer that any problems with this well could be handled with chemicals but that has not been the case.  He questioned whether or not the Authority would be able to use this well site as the only source of water if the other location can’t be used and continue to treat chemically and not have complaints.  Mr. Guy said he did not feel the Authority would be able to use the well exclusively and treat chemically satisfactorily.  The one thing in the favor of this location is that the Ph is so high.  It does fluctuate and when it gets lower that is when the odor is noticeable.  You cannot raise the Ph chemically and you would not want to because the Ph is already high. 

Mr. Guy advised that he was not certain what an aeration system would cost.  Some are as expensive as $100,000 and then there are simpler spray systems that could work for just a few dollars.  Discussion was held regarding an engineer that would give a second opinion before the Authority decided what would be the best solution.  Mr. Guy suggested contacting Jerry Stapp who is one of their instructors and knows more about this type issue than anyone.  Mr. Stapp lives in Madison.  Mr. Guy said he is 90% sure that the issue is hydrogen sulfide.  He does not have a way to test but that is the most common cause.  Tests can be done to make certain hydrogen sulfide is the cause but he can only run the basic water quality parameters.  When you get beyond the basic tests you have to have additional testing equipment.  He thinks the test can be run with a spectrometer but he does not have one.  Mr. Guy said he would check on what exactly is needed for a test to make certain regarding the cause.  He is also going to research to locate systems that use a spray system with satisfaction.  He will send the information to Ms. Pearson and will be available by phone for questions during the next meeting.    
ADJOURN

Mr. Powers made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lynch, to adjourn the meeting.  The motion passed with Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley voting for the motion.

___________________________ 

Tommy Burnsed – Chairman
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    Yvonne M. Langford - Recorder
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